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June 14, 2011

By  John Hoffmann

JOHN DIEHL, JR. GIVEN $1,000 CAMPAIGN CONTRIBUTION JUST BEFORE ANTI-MISSOURI FARMER VOTE:  It was the day after my Guest Commentary piece on the op-ed page of the Post-Dispatch ran that I got a call from Jennae Nuestadt complaining about the piece. The opinion piece was about how a number of West County Republican lawmakers received Christmas hams from Smithfield Farms of Virginia and then in April voted for bills that were against Missouri family farmers and for two Smithfield Farm huge corporate hog farms.  The bills limited the civil legal exposure Smithfield Farm hog operations for polluting neighbors’ property. 

Sen. John Lamping (Ladue) got a ham and voted for the bill.  Jennae Nuestadt is on the staff of Sen. Lamping.  She was upset that he was mentioned because he gave back the money for the ham.  She was also demanding that I see a correction be printed in the Post-Dispatch. I told her I would “look into it.”

Turned out that six weeks after Christmas it was reported to the Ethics Commission that Lamping paid $25 for the ham.  I then checked with the folks at Schnucks and learned that a Smithfield Holiday ham depending on size could range in price anywhere from $35 to $50.

Next I started checking campaign contributions in 2010 and 2011.  For Sen. Lamping I found that two weeks before the November election he was given $1,000 from Virginia based Smithfield Farms.  Oddly, I don’t believe there is not a single hog farm in Sen. Lamping’s district.  Wow a $1,000 that is a much better smoking gun than a $25 wholesale ham.  In April Lamping voted against Missouri family farmers and for Smithfield Farm’s interests.  

While checking Lamping’s campaign contributions I also checked Rep. John Diehl (Town and Country).  Diehl did not receive a $1,000 contribution from Smithfield Farms just before the November elections.  No sir…he received $1,000 from Smithfield Farms in 2011 just before the vote on the farm bill. Guess which way John voted?  If you guessed for Virginia’s Smithfield Farms and against Missouri’s family farmers, you would be correct. 

WHEN YOU GIVE TO JANE DO YOU REALLY KNOW WHERE YOUR MONEY IS GOING?  While checking Sen. Lamping’s campaign contributor list I found it interesting that he received $14,625 in contributions from firefighter unions. I thought that was a bit unusual for a Ladue Republican taking large amounts of money from public employee unions.  Not exactly a Tea Party inspired kind of move. 

But what was the real shock was that Lamping’s largest contributor was Cunningham Campaign Committee.  State Sen. Jane Cunningham’s campaign donation account forked over $44,500 to Lamping, the guy from Ladue. 

What bothers me is a lot of people from Town and Country and West County gave money to Jane for her campaigns.  Not the campaign for some guy from Ladue. 

It was interesting that Lamping didn’t even want anyone to know that he lives in Ladue. His campaign website and a Wikipedia page both give his home as simply “St. Louis County.”  In fact he lives on Warson Hills Lane in a house appraised at $1.17 million. 

Now it is smart for Lamping to try and hide where he lives since part of his district is in blue collar or Democratic areas like Maryland Heights, University City, Brentwood, Rock Hill and Maplewood.  Not cities where you would find large numbers of voters interested in casting a vote for a Princeton man from Ladue.            

Getting back to Jane Cunningham, I have to think people writing a $25 or $50 checks for her campaign chest thought they were giving the money to Jane and not Mr. Lamping, who doesn’t even want people to know where he lives.  

ROBBED IN HIS DRIVEWAY ON CEDAR VALLEY DRIVE…NOW WHO COULD THAT BE?  Was I the only one (besides the cops of course) who immediately knew the who was the robbery victim robbed of a large sum of money after pulling into his driveway on Cedar Valley Drive Friday night June 3.  My wife immediately knew who it had to be. It was a member of our “Gangs of Town and Country” list, none other than William Bialczak.  

Mr. Bialczak was convicted in December of 2010 of tax evasion. Bialczak owns S&H Parking in St. Louis and Metropolitan Towing, which was at the heart of the St. Louis Police Tow scandal.  In August of 2008 the FBI raided the offices of Metropolitan Towing and seized almost $900,000 in skimmed cash than Bialczak and his brother Ken failed to pay taxes on. 

In a sweetheart sentencing deal the two brothers got to serve their sentences separately so they could keep the family business going.  Ken is currently residing in the Federal Prison in Terra Haute, Indiana.

This is the same business that was charging illegal towing fees and refusing to release towed autos to their owners for made up reasons and then sold the cars.  The scandal cost St. Louis Police Chief Joe Mokwa his job when it was determined Mokwa’s drug addict daughter had been given a towed car. 

Clearly Mr. Bialczak didn’t want to be keeping large sums of money around the office for the FBI to find, so he is now bringing the cash home.  I would have hoped that someone like Bialczak would have made daily night deposits and keep accurate bank records and would not be dragging large amounts of cash home. This is especially true since a Federal judge told him to do so.

The Town and Country Police detectives are very good at solving cases like this because they can spend a lot of time on the investigation. While the robbery looks like an inside job, there are so many poor people ripped off by Metropolitan Towing the suspect list could be quite lengthy.    

THE MEDIA HAS BLINDERS ON:  I sent one editor an email that was titled “here is a tip.”   I wrote, “Do you know who lives at 2200 Cedar Valley Road?  If he is not currently in Federal prison he is likely to be carrying a lot of money with him on the way home from the office.

The editor wrote back, “Is it John Mineo, Jr?”  The editor eventually figured it out and confirmed it was Bialczak with the T&C police. 

KMOV reported Bialczak was the victim on its 6pm Saturday newscast, but did not add that to its website.   

The Post-Dispatch did not report who the victim was in its Sunday edition.  They should know where Bialczak lives, since they originally broke then entire towing scandal story.    

BLOGGER’S BEST:  When the first story appeared on the St. Louis Dispatch website it did not mention Bialczak and just mentioned a resident was robbed.  The headline was: “Town and Country Man Robbed in his driveway” 

The discussion board attached to the article had one person write, “My first thought on reading the headline was that Town and Country cops had finally chased someone to their own driveway to hand them a ticket.”   

By Tuesday the Post-Dispatch listed Bialczak as the victim.  The message board was full of comments.  None showed any sympathy or compassion for Bialczak.  A number mentioned that Bialczak as getting his just deserts or karma had an interesting way of turning.  

DALTON’S DEFINITION OF “BETTER PLACE” COMES INTO QUESTION: I ran across the July 2006 issue of St. Louis Home Magazine.  This edition had a one-page piece on the Amonte subdivision where architect professors from Washington University were planning to build very modern homes or as I liked to call them, “space ship homes” off of S. Mason Road.  (By the way I am all for new and modern architecture…but if I lived in Laurel Lakes subdivision I would have to admit I might feel a little creeped out having something that looks like a space ship over looking my house.)

The article by Christy Marshall quotes Town and Country mayor Jon Dalton.

“Amonte makes us a better place,” said Dalton at the ground breaking. 

We all know how Dalton rarely will miss a ground breaking.  However, it was hard to break much ground at this project with a shovel, since it is almost entirely on rock.  Dynamite was the preferred method to break ground. 

Five years after the ground breaking the subdivision is dead with no lots developed.  The street has collapsed and the storm water sewer failed.  As usual Dalton was right on the money…this definitely made Town and Country a “better place.”

SPEAKING OF FAILED DEVELOPMENTS   The property to the west of the Target Store has been sold.  The city in a move that I thought was very unwise rezoned this area from commercial to residential.  The original developer wanted to build attached townhouse/condos ranging in price from $700,000 to $950,000. They ran out of money before Dalton even got a chance to speak at the ground breaking.  

This week the property was sold to Pulte Homes. While Town and Country claims it is a one-acre per home zoned city, this area is not zoned for one-acre lots.  It was commercial and changed to residential.  Pulte Homes wants to build 69 townhouses on 30 acres of land. A public hearing is scheduled before the Planning and Zoning Commission on Jun e 22, 2011 at 7:30.

OTHER INTERESTING REAL ESTATE NEWS:  13345 Buckland Hall recently went on the market for $1,724,500. The prior listed owner of the property is Alfred D. Harvey, Jr., a North county minister.  County real estate records show no property taxes have been paid by Harvey for the last three years with $79,544 being owed and the property being slated for a tax sale in August.

Harvey also had recent lawsuits filed in Federal Court against Citibank Mortgage, Pulaski Bank and Bank of America. 

The current listed owner of the property is Priority Property Holdings. Perhaps this $1.7 million house can be had for $80,000 on the courthouse steps in August.            

Currently listed for $1.95 million at 5105 Lindell is Jack Careny’s old house.  I was there for the estate sale a couple of years ago when Carney’s widow was preparing to move out of town.  I don’t know if the third floor recording studio would still come with the house.  The carriage house with horse stalls, a tack room and two apartments does come with the house. 

The 1.61 acres of land belonging to Brian Marchant-Calsyn on Topping Road is also scheduled for a tax sale on the courthouse steps in August.  Marchant-Calsyn, who served time at the Federal Prison in Lewisburg PA for drug manufacturing and distribution, later changed his name from Marchant to Marchant-Calsyn and has set up a number internet companies that have been subject to lawsuits and judgments, owes $8,068 in back taxes on the lot. The lot is technically at 1803 Topping Road but abuts the Marchant-Calsyn’s lot at 1761 Topping.  The lot has no house on it but has a new tennis court and a nice wrought iron fence around it. 

APPARENT BUSINESS DOWNTURN FOR INFLUENCE PEDDLING:  The Thursday before Memorial Day during the 10pm newscast on KSDK there was a clip of the Special St. Louis School Board meeting.  There at the end f the dais taking notes with a blank look on his face was Jon Dalton.  Lewis- Rice, Dalton’s law firm represents the St. Louis School Board. It is interesting to see the mayor representing the unaccredited St. Louis Public Schools at a time when a current court ruling under appeal would allow St. Louis students to go to any school district without reimbursement. 

Actually Dalton’s lobbying client list has dropped off considerably.  While the Washington Post reports K Street lobbyists are busier than ever, representing companies trying to join the Federal gravy train, the same is not true for Dalton in Jefferson City. 

Dalton started hiding controversial lobbying clients by listing them under his office manager Shannon Hawk.  But even her list of clients is shrinking.     

For instance Dalton used to have all of the cigarette manufacturers of generic brands.  His office now just has Imperial Tobacco that sells West cigarettes, cigars and rolling papers. Dalton’s office is down to eight clients.  

Gone are the three other cigarette companies, the Speed/Radar/Camera ticketing company, St. Louis County Board of Election Commissions (how an elected official could work for the Board of Elections is an ethical mystery of the ages), St. Louis Board of Police Commissions, the tax supported St. Louis Science Center, the St. Louis Zoo, the Post-Dispatch, gambling companies and race tracks, owners of low-end nursing homes that offered pay-day loans, three fire districts including the one providing services to Town and Country and many others. Most are all gone. 

CITY NEWSLETTER:  Mayor Dalton spent four pages on the “Overview of the Legislative Process of Town and Country. He repeatedly provided incorrect information.

For instance Dalton wrote concerning parking at Longview Park, “…collected data that reflected parking violations occurring nearly 30-percent of the time.”  In fact the parks director reported that there were 100 days in a year where all the parking spaces were used at Longview Park at some point in the day. To be 30% of the time, as Dalton reported, would require all the parking spaces be filled ALL DAY LONG for 100 days.  That was not the case. Often it was just all the parking spaces were filled for 20 minutes or less. The park is open for over 12 hours a day during Daylight Savings Time.  Dalton’s statement is completely FALSE. 

On the next page of the newsletter he wrote, “The Parks and Trails Commission was adamant that green space not be sacrificed to create additional parking.”  That is a complete LIE!  On September 20, 2010 the Parks and Trails Commission voted to recommend the Board of Aldermen hire an engineering firm to do a feasibility study to add parking next to the tennis court, in the boulevard entrance and on the south side of Clayton Road.  Later Parks Director Anne Nixon would say how this would include a study of adding up to 90 more spaces to the current 66-space parking lot.   That vote shows that the Parks Commission had no problem in bulldozing trees and lawn space. 

Based on the Parks Commission recommendation the Board of Aldermen was ready to vote for a $19,000 engineering study for more parking spaces which included pasture land.  It was killed when outraged citizens came to a meeting and got the matter tabled.   

Finally in the newsletter Dalton tried to how “Town Hall Meetings and Task Forces Produce Invaluable Information.”  A good example would be the Longview Park Parking Task Force, where the chair Skip Manage already announced before the Town Hall Meeting how it was clear for the need of more parking. At the Town Hall meeting 84% of speakers were against more parking.  The 84% which did not represent just people from the nearby Wheatfield subdivision, but people from all over Town and Country.

Instead of listening to the “valuable information” provided by residents, Mange recommended and Dalton approved a study for the entire summer of parking at Longview.  


THE PALMER REPORT:  I was flabbergasted…that’s right FLABBERGASTED…when I saw Dalton gave a half page of the newsletter to Mariette Palmer.  Palmer is on the Conservation Commission.  I have voted against her reappointment when I was on the Board of Aldermen and continue to shake my head when she is reappointed.  Facts mean nothing to Palmer. 

At meetings she will interrupt speakers, boo from the audience, demand to be recognized and slander the assistant police chief when making public statements to the board of aldermen about deer control.  She should not be on a commission let alone given a half page of the costly newsletter. If we can give her a half of page, clearly we could have cut two full pages and saved some printing and mailing costs.  If Mayor Dalton could hold his remarks to just two pages instead four we could save even more. 

DARE:  In the newsletter there was a short piece on one of our officers doing a 10-week DARE (Drug Abuse, Resistance and Education) at Churchill School. 

I recently wrote a opinion piece on DARE for a local website.  The piece was edited for length.  Below is the opinion piece in its entirety:

Take a Bite Out of DARE

Replacing teachers with cops has never been a good idea. 

By  John Hoffmann

It was refreshing to see the Chesterfield Police pulled out of DARE teaching partnership with the Rockwood School District. The Drug Abuse Resistance Education program started in Los Angeles in 1983 with officers teaching 800 elementary school kids the perils of drug use.

Within 10 years the program expanded to 8,000 cities in the United States and more around the world. The initial claim of success has since been question in studies, but to come out against DARE is often so politically un-correct that many are afraid to speak up. 

My opinion is based from 30 years experience in law enforcement and as the Washington Correspondent for a leading police management magazine for a few years. 

DARE officers are expected to teach 10 week long classes in elementary, middle and high school. Many will rotate from class to class or school to school for the entire school year. The officers are required to have 80 hours training in the curriculum that they are teaching. This was my first problem with the program.

Teachers have four-year education degrees and every other summer take advanced university classes while pursuing a graduate degree and keeping their state certification.  The cops have two-weeks of training before taking over a classroom. Let’s face it 2-weeks of training does not make an educator. It is insulting to teachers everywhere to think so. It is one thing to have officers be guest lecturers or otherwise assist teachers with presentations, it is quite another for cops to spend nine months in the classroom. 

As a former police administrator I know firsthand the serious problem of personnel management. First you have to select people well suited to be police officers then get rid of the ones that fooled you. The next issue is getting officers enough experience and training. In these challenging economic times it is tough to lay off cops while assigning others away from police duties to schools for nine months of teaching.   

The idea of getting an officer’s experience level high enough so he could handle most situations that came his way, only to lose him to nine-months of teaching seemed more than a little counter- productive.

In 1998 I helped edit a special section in an issue of Law & Order Magazine, an national police management magazine that has been around a long time before the TV show’s first episode. The magazine’s editor found two writers, which included a chief of police to submit articles that were pro-DARE. I had a former officer and current officer, who started with LAPD in 1978 and has since been a police chief or assistant chief in four different California and Colorado cities. The articles won a national award.

My police chief friend was very careful using a couple thousand words trying not to offend pro-DARE people.  He requested that his department’s name not be mentioned in his bio at the end of the piece to avoid any political problems for his city from pro-DARE people. 

My other writer was Eamon Clifford, a cop with a beat in one of the more dangerous areas in our nation’s capitol. In five years Eamon was hospitalized twice with injuries while making arrests and twice was involved in running shootouts with robbery suspects. He quit the force when he got married.     

His first person article against DARE was short. It was only one page that included a large quarter page photo. But his piece was the one everyone remembered. Eamon did not waste words making his point as an officer in a high crime area.

“…I have come to believe that programs such as DARE are examples of just throwing money at problems. While I concur with the goals of DARE, any child can see in their own neighborhood that drugs are not necessarily the best thing in life. … Most of them need to look no further than the apartment across the hall or members of their own families to find someone whose life has been shattered by drugs,” Clifford wrote.

“When chasing a 16-year-old crack dealer down streets and through backyards the thought never entered my mind that if only a policeman dressed in a dog suit had gotten to him a little earlier in grade school all of this could have been avoided,” was the line that made his piece memorable. 

As his editor he allowed me to add this final sentence to the article, “Perhaps we would be better served if we skipped the middle man and put grant money toward more cops on the streets and teachers in the schools instead of cops in the schools.”

13 years later I still believe it is better to have teachers teach the drug classes with the police officers coming in to help.        

SMALL WORLD DEPARTMENT:  Last week my wife stopped at a Frontenac estate sale where she found a book on wild flowers published in 1963 in Europe.  On the inside cover was an inscription to the deceased homeowner dated “1964” from my mother!  

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING June 13:  

AVIOLI GOES FOR THREE IN A ROW…THE MISSING ADLERWOMAN:  Nancy Avioli who promised during the 2010 election campaign to do better about not missing meetings…has now missed three straight Board of Aldermen meetings.  So far in 2011 she has missed 36% of the Aldermanic meetings.  

Despite missing both meetings in May and cancelling her one commission meeting, Avioli received a full paycheck.  She has started June off with another miss. 16 months into her current 24 month term Avioli has missed 7 work sessions and six regular meetings. 

As we mentioned in our last newsletter she needs to resign or at least not file for reelection.  

A HERD OF DEER PEOPLE SHOW UP WITH A DEER I NTHE HEADLIGHTS:  Monday’s aldermanic meeting saw Al Gerber with a smile on his face waving to the crowd of misguided deer lovers that packed the chambers.  Conservation Commission members Mrs. Eric A. Gerber and Mariette Palmer had twinkle’s in their eyes as the room filled up. 

10 people spoke against bow hunting.  Some were from the Principia subsidized housing on campus and others were associated with Principia.  Also one woman from Creve Coeur spoke who talked about how it was okay for deer to eat her plants and how they have named the deer in their yard. 

The first person to speak was literally a “deer in the headlight.”  Al Bodler from St. Charles was called first.  Mayor Dalton had given his usual comments of people could speak now or when a specific item on the agenda was called.  Al said he wanted to speak after the aldermen discussed the deer problem.  However, Al might have to wait a while, since Deer were not on the agenda.  He just didn’t understand.  Dalton suggested he sit down and they would call him last. 

Everyone was against Bow Hunting.  The subject of bow hunting in Town and country has never come up.  Capt. Gary Hoelzer, who is charged with turning in a deer management report by July had mentioned the discussion with County officials of archers being used at bait stations in Queeny Park, since the County was against using marksman.  He made this comment at a Conservation Commission meeting and Gerber, his wife and Palmer have twisted it around that Town and Country want to allow bow hunters. If we keep spending money to cull the deer herd with marksmen in T&C and nothing is done about deer in Queeny Park it can be considered unproductive in really reducing deer. 

These people kept acting like hunters would be allowed to roam Town and Country.  That is not true. Town and Country would continue to hire profession people to exterminate deer, not hunt them. 

At one point Dalton and Aldermen Fred Meyland-Smith and Phil Behnen each address the group and told them no report was before the Aldermen and no suggestions have been made about deer. 

Mariette Palmer then shot up and wanted to be recognized (without filling a speaker’s card).  Sadly Dalton broke the rules and allowed her to speak from the seats.  She again accused Capt. Hoelzer of wanting bow hunting.  Dalton and Meyland-Smith did something they have failed to do in the past…they backed up Hoelzer and said there has been no report or even verbal suggestions from Hoelzer about the Deer Management plan.      

COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:  Everyone kept their old commission appointments except for one change.  Jon Benigas does replacer David Karney’s Green Team  Commission, the Commission along with the Conservation Commission where Dalton stockpiles the town’s liberals acting like he has given them a voice. Benigas also will take over the Benefits Commission from Phil Behnen who had three commissions and now has just the Architectural Review Board and Finance Commission. 

Nancy Avioli remains the head of the Police Commission…the question is will she attend any meetings?      
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